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Social Mobilization

A Process Model based on UNICSF's Experience

Jack C. S. Ling and Anthony Hewett

Social mobilization, as defined by the United Nations Children's Fund
(UNICEF), is a broad scale movement to engage large numbers of people m
action for achieving a specific development goal through self-reliant efforts.
It is a planned process that seeks to facilitate change and development. It
takes into account the felt needs of the people, embraces the critical
principle of community involvement, and seeks to empower indiviauals for
action.

Following.the urgent call for accelerated action by the 1990 Summit: for
Children, there is a need to move from disparate activities into an integrated
process for efforts in child survival, protection and development. Social
mobilization answers that need. This paper describes the various elements of
social mobilization, details some of UNICEF's experiences, and recommends a
model for communication strategic planning.

1. Evolution of UNICEF's Communication Policy

UNICEF began as an emergency organization in the aftermath of World War II to
help children in war-torn countries. During its initial phas^of operation,
it provided food and medications to millions of needy children.and mothers ana
played a much appreciated humanitarian role in the rehabilitation or many
prosperous industrialized nations in Europe and Japan.

UNICEF's Scope in the 50's and 60's

In the early 1950 's, UNICEF began to turn its attention to the urgent needs of
children in the developing countries in Asia, Africa, the Middle East ana the
Americas. Through the 50's and 60's, UNICEF, in close partnership with the
World Health Organization (WHO), provided assistance to developing countries
for programs against communicable diseases such as malaria, tuberculosis,
trachoma, and leprosy, and for programs that fight malnutrition among
children; UNICEF also worked with governments in strengthening health
infrastructure for maternal and child care and in expanding primary education.

As an agency operating entirely on voluntary contributions, UNICSF had been
active in communication—to generate public interest in the plight of chilaren
in the developing countries and to raise funds for its programs. In the
1960's, however, recognizing the role of communication in the development
process itself, UNICEF's Asia Regional Office began to turn its attention to
communication input to stimulate and improve people's participation in various
UNICEF-assisted projects. Initially, such input was labelled as
"program-support information"; the term subsequently became project-support
communication (PSC) to avoid confusion with institutional public information.
Towards the end of the 1960's, a small development communication unit was
established by UNICEF, in cooperation with the United Nations Development
Program (UNDP), in Bangkok, Thailand.

Jack Ling, former Director of Communication and Education for UNICSF _ and rfhO
and Visiting Professor at the University of Southwestern Louisiana, is
Director, InternationalCommunication Center, SPHTM, Tulane University; Anthony
Hewett, a former Fleet Street journalist and UNICSF's Deputy Director or
Information, is now Chief, Program Communication and Social Mobilization,
UNICSF.



Development Communication in the 70's

In the early 1970's, PSC emerged as a recognized term in UNICEF documents,
though the appreciation of its specific role in various programs was very
inconsistent. By the mid-1970's, UNICEF's Executive Board reviewed and
adopted the organization's overall information policy, which included a
special section on PSC. (1) By late 1970',, PSC officers were posted not only
in regional offices, but also in some country offices, and communication
became a regular element in a growing number of country programs.

The 1979 International Year of the Child (IYC), which was promoted and

Ilililliiilil*
educating the public about health.(2)

UNICSF in the 80's

The range of UNICEF's communication activities at the beginning of 1980's
covered public information and education efforts in the _ .
industrialized countries and PSC activities in the developing countries.
Stimulated by IYC, UNICEF offices both at the regional and country levels
began to clamor for more focussed communication activities to advocate for
policy changes at the country level and to mobilize national resources.
indeed, for a number of years, the guestion of priority between^communication
activities oriented toward fund-raising in the industrialized countries, and

and budgetary requirements began to complicate the demarcation of
responsibilities and the use of funds. -*

Child Survival Initiative

HillliBiP1"
Subsequently, other elements such as food security, family planning and female
education were added.
Spearheading the child survival initiative is the Universal childhood
immunization (UCI) campaign through the expanded program of immunization,

of UCI, UNICEF stepped up its communication activities ̂ both at the policy
level through advocacy efforts and at the community level by means of popular
involvement. _ UCI _ campaigns adopted the ^^^%^aLned°the^mechanism°of
sp2ciaieIventi°develSpedCby UNICEF's fund raisers; and delved into the process
of grassroots involvement which health education has championed.

"Going to (National) Scale"

Going bevond the scope of a particular project, UCI aimed at national
coverage". Thus "going to (national) scale" became an approach embraced by



many UNICEF field offices. The strategy which was adopted for achieving a
common goal was to encompass multiple types of communication activities
covering a broad spectrum of target audiences and objectives. As a result, a
framework emerged in which various societal forces are mobilized for a common
goal.(4)
And UNICEF calls this broad development strategy: social mobilization.

II. Social Mobilization

Mobilization is a term often associated with war efforts. Animated as it may
be bv the fervor of a war campaign, social mobilization, as defined by UNICEF,
is a'planned process that seeks to facilitate change and development.{5)
Although it may be perceived by some as being a top-down approach to
development, it takes into account the felt needs of the society, embraces the
critical principle of community involvement, and seeks to empower individuals
for action.

Social mobilization is a broad scale movement to engage large numbers of
people in action for achieving a specific development goal, or a series of
aoals, through self-reliant efforts. It involves different segments or
people: decision and policy makers, opinion leaders, government departments,
service providers, communities and individuals. It aims at getting political
commitment to fully support the implementation of programs designed to bring
about these development goals. If the goals involve innovations or new
practices, people are empowered to adopt the innovations or practices and to
demand supporting technical services. If the goals include behavioral
changes, the community and individuals are involved in deciding; on the
approaches and solutions to bring about the necessary changes.

Social mobilization works to create a series of actions that will enable
national governments and development agencies to move their work beyond trie
"project phase" to a national scale. It seeks to create^the political will in
support of a given development goal and translate that will into viable
policies and actions aimed toward meeting that goal. Mobilizing the necessary
resources, disseminating information tailored to targeted audiences, and
generating the needed intersectoral support are also part of the social
mobilization process. Moreover, social mobilization fosters professional
solidarity and cohesion, galvanizes popular support, forms alliances and
coalitions among related action groups, involves communities, and enables
individuals to make informed choices.

A Multi-Pronged Approach

The social mobilization process encompasses communication activities that
cover a wide spectrum of societal elements. At the policy level, the outcomes
should be a supportive framework for decision making and resource allocation
to empower communities for action; at the grassroots level, the outcomes
should be people's active participation in achieving the stated development
objective.

Simoiv put, social mobilization aims at transforming development goals into
societal movements. As Dr. Nyi Nyi, UNICEF's Director of Programs, describes
it, social mobilization takes place, - when all social groups aspire to the
attainment of a national objective which transcends narrow political barrie.s,
means are found, solutions are developed, and innovations become commonplace.
social mobilization is achieved, through the internalization of program
objectives bv the people, thus ensuring the creation or consumer demand,
availability of human, material and financial resources, and multisectora.
inputs.(6)



I

II
2 I

I!
Si

i!
!#l

S g



H
O
<

w

U
T

C
01

o

PR
O

IN
PU

T

1

R
T

N
E

R

SJ
A

T
IO

N
A

I
IN

T
E

R
! L, 

L
E

V
E

L

I

L
IT

IC
A

L

!!

i
*1

- 
N

at
io

na
l

- 
A

ge
nd

a

1

1
1

1

In
cr

ea
se

d
nd

a 
pr

on
io

tt

f

4

U
C

R
A

T
IC

I

•n
at

io
n 

C

11

R
E

A
U

C
R

A
'

C
H

N
0C

1
O

C
R

A
T

IC

I

:

_
1
1

1

I

t I

1

]

= = a

in

11

ou
nc

es
 a

llo
ca

>r
am

s 
de

ve
lt

U
N

IT
Y

 L
E

gr
ai

ns
 a

dv
oc

gr
am

s 
m

ai
nt

C
O

M
M

III
1 1 i
<>

C
IV

IL
, &

A
dv

oc
at

e

1 i II
3 5 H

- 
Im

pl
em

e

O
F

E
S

S
K

- 
Po

lic
y/

Pi
- 

Im
pl

em
e

1

1

J

S
R

O
O

T
S

"

1

I
1

L

11

Im
pr

ov
ed

an
d 

co
m

 r
e

gr
ai

ns
 a

dv
oc

gr
am

s 
im

pl
e

jr
am

s 
m

ai
n!

in

m
un

ic
at

i
ca

tio
n

• 
P

ro
gr

am
- 

Im
pl

em
e

- 
N

ee
ds

 A

- $u

m
an

ag
e 

el
th

ei
r 

ow
n

D
U

A
L

 &
 F

IN
D

IV
I

m
un

it
y 

0
lv

em
en

t

IS

iill

'r
am

s 
au

vo
c

Mi

'r
am

s
gr

am
s

gr
am

s

nil

1
i

,.i =

• 
A

dv
oc

at
- 

Im
pl

ci
nc

- 
N

ee
ds

 A

1

1

1
1

I
I



Conceptual Framework

facilitating change.

lililiBliliiifE
warrant.

iiiliiiillpc
!mpiementa£ion°and popular participation take place? when communities are
involved and necessary skills acquired, people are facilitated to make
informed choices.

Strategic Planning

Each step in the social mobilization strategy includes some or all of the
following:

* data collection, research, analysis
* strategic planning, program design, implementation
* logistic support, financial management
* monitoring and evaluation
* segmentation of audience, media campaign
* message design, pretesting, production, distribution
* presentation of information and data
* networking with formal and nonformal education channels
* consensus building, participation of private sector
* involvement of audiences or communities

The nongovernmental sector in particular plays an increasingly important role
in development. It includes religious and other social institutions,
grassroots action groups, as well as industry and commerce.

outcome's expected^ vLious^evels, with the improved development status at
extreme right.(9)



III. Child Survival: UCI Case Studies

•itiliilE
$10 and $15.
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1 . COLOMBIA ( 1 0 )

IliililSllIlia-
A variety of mobilization techniques were used in Colombia's immunization

a. Pol i t ica l Commitment

iiiiiiSBiii
also took part in the campaigns.
b. A Broad Alliance of Partners

HHHK
active part in the national program.



c- National Vaccination Days (NVD)

The establishment of NVDs provided a focus for high media visibility and
maintained the motivation of partners, i.e. community organizations and
grassroots grouns. Intensive and extensive media coverage put the issue
on the public's*agenda and generated enthusiasm among health workers.

d. Community Involvement

The involvement of communities through participation committees at local
health posts and incorporating community organizations in the common
effort was critical in mobilizing grassroots support. Some 50,000
community based day-care centers trained mothers and entrusted them with
the task of seeing that children under their supervision were immunized.

e. Decentralizing operations

Operational responsibilities were decentralized and workers at various
field levels were allowed to adapt messages to local realities. This,
in turn, facilitated front line workers to undertake critical,
interpersonal follow-up to the media information campaigns.

f. Complementary Strategies

The adoption of complementary vaccination strategies provided continuity
and broadened coverage. The Ministry of Health's earlier channelling
strategy which involved community leaders going from house to house to
identify those children not yet vaccinated was supplemented by the
intensive annual NVD campaigns. Then, the strategy of "mbp-up" home
visits was deployed by health personnel to round up those children who
had been missed during the campaign and to vaccinate them on the spot.

The program's success was given credit for having fostered a "culture of
immunization" among the populace, overcoming parental resistance to
vaccination through permanent and sustained education and mobilization
efforts. In addition, the UCI experiences in Colombia yielded dividends for
the health sector as a whole. New legislation to institutionalize
administrative decentralization was enacted. The establishment of Community
Participation Committees under the aegis of the Ministry of Health became law
in 1990. preventive public health measures now receive much greater attention
than before. UCI demonstrated that the strategy to foster an intersectoral
alliance for development was possible and can be applied to other development

The Colombian experience, however, showed that mass media efforts can
overshadow the critical need to strengthen mobilization structures and
processes at the community level. Any over use of media may create a media
fatigue syndrome that, if ignored, can be counterproductive. Efforts are
necessary to strengthen a decentralized health infrastructure to meet tne
demand for services stimulated by mass media mobilization. Community
education to foster participation and self-reliance should clearly be an
integral part of any social mobilization effort.(11)

2. SENEGAL (11)

a. Mobilizing Political Will

In 1985, less than 20 per cent of children under five were vaccinated.
The strongest political will was secured in September 1986 when the
President of the Republic announced during a visit by the Executive
Director of UNICEF, that Senegal would attempt a coverage level of 75



IliliiiiliiliE •
support was put in place.
b. Mobilization Plan and Implementation Mechanism

•HNP
imp1ement at ion.
c. Mobilizing Social Institutions

HHHK
d. Mobilizing the GrassrootsmauKs
vaccination centers.
e. Mobilization Through Mass Media

iiifiiiBSI
effective.



f. 75 % Coverage

overall target of 75 % coverage was reached.

g. Sustainability

iliSlKSSIi=
reported another drop.mmmmmm

3 . PAKISTAN (12)

lliiPiiipfe
considered another, equally important factor.

Insufficient Progress

be sustained.

Narrow Focus

^.E^^^^H^Ei^3^L



IV. UNICEF's Own Assessment

repeat performance in future years.ensure a



mark.(14)

The UCI objective, although a useful global advocacy theme, may have been
perceived as an end in itself rather than as a means of creating or
reinforcing the demand side of a sustainable service delivery system. In
fact, a sense of dependency on external development agencies may have
developed.

Therefore, some of the points which social mobilizers should bear in mind:

Develop a comprehensive social mobilization strategy based on a
continuum of activities. Activities should include advocacy work
at the policy end and community education and involvement at the
behavioral end. In between are the critical steps to mobilize
support from and develop partnership with various groups at
different levels.(15)

Pay sufficient attention to planning. There must be adequate
research on potential blockages in resource allocation for social
mobilization efforts ( national or community), perceptions of
needs from the point of view of the target population and
institutional capacities of those involved in the^ent erpra.se.

Develop a broader, longer-term strategy that takes £nto account
the sustainability of gains, motivation of personnel (especially
at the front line)-, and a continuing resource support, both
financial and personnel.

Genuinely collaborate with other sectors frojp the planning stages
through implementation. In other words, encourage a sense of
ownership of the effort.

loses steam and fades away.

Emphasize capacity building at the national provincial and
district levels; decentralized operations that don t build
capacity nor have adequate support from the center are doomed to

upon thoirtrlditionarLrmrof^commSnicItion in which people have
confidence.

9. Avoid general-formula solutions, as each country, province and
district calls for a specific strategy.

the fact that there is rarely a clear cut win or l oJ e

situation.All encounters offer an opportunity for advocacy.



V. Training and Research

social mobilization.(16)

HHHHE
that need.

Training Course

IIIHIiiii;
iliiliiiiii?
development and participation processes.

Operations Research

social mobilization research.



capacity in social development.(18)

Globalized Program Through Linkages
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